
Senator the Hon Simon Birmingham 

Minister for Education and Training 

Parliament House 

Canberra ACT 2600 

Dear Minister 

Chancellor 

Western Sydney University 

Locked Bag 1797 

Penrith NSW 2751 

I write to convey the advice of the Higher Education Standards Panel (the Panel) on opportunities to 

deter and prevent organised and commercial cheating in Australian higher education. 

In June 2015, then Minister for Education, the Hon Christopher Pyne MP, wrote to me agreeing 

terms of reference for the newly appointed Panel membership. He also requested the Panel's advice 

on options to deter commercial cheating activity that had been identified by the Tertiary Education 

Quality and Standards Agency (TEQSA) in a confidential report to the Minister on sector responses to 

the 2014 MyMaster contract cheating service incident. 

TEQSA's report noted that all higher education providers had appropriate policies and practices in 

place to meet the requirements of the Higher Education Standards Framework concerning academic 

integrity, but that additional legislation and/or prosecution activity could be useful to further 

manage the risk of cheating. TEQSA's report identified three options for future action to consider: 
• the creation of new offences in legislation specifically targeting commercial cheating activity,

along the lines of an approach taken by the government of New Zealand;
• support for more effective prosecution by police and others under current laws; and
• a central register of detected providers of contract cheating services.

The Panel believes that if cheating activity is inadequately constrained it has the potential to cause 

great damage to the domestic and international reputation of Australian higher education. Indeed, 

we have been given examples of this already occurring in the wake of the MyMaster incident. The 

Panel considers this is an issue which should be further addressed to reduce the incentives, rewards 

and opportunities for cheating to occur- particularly on an organised or commercial basis. 

Following detailed consideration of these matters, including reviewing two separate tranches of 

detailed advice from the Australian Government Solicitor on the constitutional issues raised, the 

Panel makes the following recommendations. 

Recommendation 1 

The Panel recommends that the Government consider advocating or requiring higher 

education providers to adopt a template or standardised statement of personal 


















